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Minutes of the High Level Working Group

	1.
	Location: Miestodržiteľský palác, Hlavné námestie 8, Bratislava

	2.
	Date: 6 March 2003

	3.
	Participants:

Mr Matthias Ruete, Director, DG Enlargement, European Commission

Ms Karin Frederikzon, DG Enlargement, European Commission

Mr Domenico Gigliotti, Slovakia Team, DG Enlargement, European Commission
Mr Eric van der Linden, Ambassador and Head of Delegation of the European Commission in the SR

Mr Dieter Thiel, Head of Phare/ISPA Section, Delegation of the European Commission in the SR

Mr Michel Doumont, Deputy, Phare/ISPA Section, Delegation of the European Commission in the SR

Mr Marek Madry, Financial Section, Delegation of the European Commission in the SR

Mr Enzo Marcon, Phare/ISPA Section, Delegation of the European Commission in the SR

Mr Vladimír Tvaroška, National Authorising Officer and State Secretary, Ministry of Finance of the SR

Ms Mária Hrachovcová, Deputy NAO and Director of the National Fund, Ministry of Finance of the SR

Ms Petra Pazerini, National Fund, Ministry of Finance of the SR

Mr Mário Virčík, Ministry of Finance of the SR

Ms Jana Bieliková, Unit of Financial Control Methodology and Internal Audit, Ministry of Finance of the SR

Ms Silvia Matúšová, Director General, Section for European Affairs, Office of the Government of the SR

Mr Ivan Fecenko, Director, Phare Aid Co-ordination Unit, Office of the Government of the SR

Mr Martin Orth, Phare Aid Co-ordination Unit, Office of the Government of the SR

Ms Barbora Šujanová, Central Contact Point of OLAF in the SR, Office of the Government of the SR

Ms Rozália Molnárová, Head of the Office for Public Procurement of the SR

Ms Silvia Czuczorová, PAO and Director, Central Finance and Contracting Unit, Ministry of Finance of the SR

Mr Milan Michalička, Central Finance and Contracting Unit, Ministry of Finance of the SR

Ms Katarína Vajdová, Director, Civil Society Development Foundation

Mr Juraj Majtán, PAO and Director General, National Agency for Development of Small and Medium Enterprises, Ministry of Economy of the SR

Mr Július Slovák, PAO and Director General, RDSA, Ministry of Construction and Regional Development of the SR(
Ms Eva Hrčková, Director, Control Department, RDSA, Ministry of Construction and Regional Development of the SR

	4.
	Minutes worked out by: Mr Martin Orth, Aid Co-ordination Unit, Office of the Government of the SR

	5.
	Minutes approved by: HLWG members by written procedure


Agenda of the Meeting

1. Progress towards Extended Decentralised Implementation System (EDIS);

1.1 Gap Assessment Report

1.2 Action Plan for EDIS

1.3 Public Procurement Rules

1.3.1 Status of Alignment with relevant Acquis and Adoption of Legislative Amendments 

1.3.2 Public Procurement Rules foreseen under the EDIS Application

2. Management of Phare Programme (specific measures adopted to speed up contracting and implementation process);

3. Control of Pre-accession Funds (Chapter 28) – Negotiations and Progress;

4. Specific Requests from COCOBU (EP) and European Court of Auditors;

4.1 Transparency in Project Selection Procedure during Phare Programming in Slovakia

4.2 Transparency in Subcontracting

5. Co-operation with OLAF;

6. Miscellaneous.

The High Level Working Group (HLWG) meeting was co-chaired by Mr Matthias Ruete on behalf of the European Commission (EC) and Ms Silvia Matúšová on behalf of the National Aid Co-ordinator (NAC).

Ms Matúšová welcomed the distinguished representatives of the EC and EC Delegation in the SR (ECD) and introduced the Slovak participants. Mr Eric van der Linden introduced the representatives of the EC and ECD and recalled the importance of the second HLWG meeting. 

The above-mentioned agenda was adopted. 

Ad 1) Progress towards Extended Decentralised Implementation System (EDIS)

Mr Vladimír Tvaroška, National Authorising Officer (NAO) pointed out the significance of the European Integration for the Slovak Republic and challenging tasks we are coping with in this context. Against this background, he informed about the high priority of the Slovak Government that is to increase and reinforce the absorption capacity that will enable Slovakia to utilize the pre-accession assistance and the Structural Funds effectively. The EDIS will be not only a crucial tool but also a precondition for this process. According to the NAO the awareness of this issue has increased substantially on the Government level and line Ministries.  

Ad 1.1) Gap Assessment Report

The NAO introduced the Gap Assessment Report that summarises the identified gaps (Gap Assessment – Stage I) in three major areas: management procedures, human resources and information technology.

Gap Plugging – Stage II concerns the National Fund and the three implementing agencies: Central Finance and Contracting Unit (CFCU), Regional Development Support Agency (RDSA) and National Agency for Development of Small and Medium Enterprises (NADSME). Co-ordination of Gap Plugging is ensured by the Steering Committee chaired by the NAO that meets regularly once a week. Working groups on public procurement, public finance and financial control, internal audit, accounting and internal manuals have been established. The Ministry of Finance of the SR has prepared a work programme with strategic concept on EDIS implementation within national structure of the Slovak Republic. Moreover, implementation plan with detailed actions, time schedules and responsible authorities have been prepared in order to plug all identified gaps. 

The NAO informed about the Government Decree No. 146/2003 of 26 February 2003 that sets the deadline of 30 April 2003 for plugging all identified gaps concerning Phare implementing agencies involved in the EDIS process. The NAO also informed the HLWG members that he intends to submit a formal application for EDIS to the EC in August 2003. 

Mr Ruete appreciated the remarkably ambitious deadline for gap plugging stated by the Government Decree and the deadline for applying for EDIS accreditation envisaged by the NAO. Mr Ruete recalled that the Accession Treaty includes an Article concerning Phare and ISPA programmes which foresees that extended decentralisation will apply from the date of accession at the latest.

Despite the above-mentioned overoptimistic deadlines Mr Ruete recalled that the final deadline for submission of the formal application for EDIS is 1 October 2003, allowing in this way the relevant Commission services to complete the accreditation process timely, i.e. by end of April 2004 at the latest. Gap Plugging is ongoing but the Stage III – Compliance Assessment will also take sizeable time. 

Mr Ruete also referred to the institutional and personnel changes faced by the CFCU. He then argued about the relevance of the CFCU gap assessment carried out in 2002, as the above-mentioned changes have occurred at a later stage. He therefore invited the Ministry of Finance of the SR representatives to ensure that these changes are taken into duly consideration in the frame of the gap plugging stage.

The NAO confirmed that the transfer of the CFCU had been a complex issue. He reassured the HLWG members that a further extension of the local technical assistance (TA)' contracts will be granted, if necessary. 

The NAO also acknowledged that the deadlines stated by Slovak authorities were ambitious. However, he also stated that a postponement will be considered if deemed necessary. The NAO ensured that both the timing and quality are the top priorities in the EDIS process. The request for accreditation will be submitted only once all tasks to be performed by the Slovak authorities will be fully completed

Mr Ruete confirmed that the ECD will no longer be responsible for ex-ante control once EDIS will enter into force. However, the ECD will maintain part of its staff for a transitional period to be defined. In the course of 2004, the ECD will be replaced by a Representation Office of the EC.

Mr Ruete also recalled the need for the Ministry of Finance of the SR to establish and define the role of a unit that will take over the responsibilities of the ECD Financial Section, notably as regards the verification and endorsement of tender documentation and procurement matters. 

The NAO confirmed his awareness of organisational changes the Ministry of Finance of the SR will have to cope with.       

Mr Ruete also mentioned that the procurement rules will have to be fully aligned to EU rules. 

Ad 1.2) Action Plan for EDIS

Mr Ruete informed that the final audit undertaken by the Commission Services (stage IV of the EDIS process) would encompass the whole project cycle management. Therefore, stage IV would also cover the Phare programming task. However, this part of the project cycle was not assessed during the gap assessment. Mr Ruete invited the NAO to assess the programming stage in order to ensure that all potential gaps are identified to be covered during the gap plugging phase (stage II).

The NAO confirmed the information that the NAC and her/ his services (ACU) responsible not only for programming but also for monitoring and newly decentralised interim evaluation had been not assessed yet. The NAO also informed that these parts of Phare project cycle would be assessed additionally. In this respect, the NAO has already invited the NAC to start with a self-assessment.

Further to the preparation for the Structural Funds, Mr Ruete informed Slovak authorities about a new instrument - Transition Facility - that will serve as a continuation of institutional building of Phare programme for the new EU members including Slovakia. The Transition Facility will require adequate programming capacity.

Ms Matúšová informed the EC representatives that the issue of the Transition Facility had been already discussed among involved Slovak authorities early in December 2002. She clearly indicated that the NAC represented by the Phare ACU would be responsible for administration of programming of this instrument.

Further to the EDIS, Mr Ruete recalled that the responsibility of the interim evaluation (IE) function is being decentralised to the future member states. The IE function has been managed by the Commission through a consortium of consulting companies (EMS). Since the current contract will expire in mid 2003, the responsibility of IE will be handed over to the candidate countries from 31 July 2003. Against this background, Mr Ruete informed about the establishment of the Evaluation Advisory Group (EAG) that would allow for exchange of good practices between member states and candidate countries to support their efforts of developing IE and monitoring capacity. The first meeting of the EAG will be held on 27 March 2003.

Ms Matúšová, acting also as a National Evaluation Representative for the SR, informed that the NAC is fully aware of taking responsibility for the decentralised IE. Slovakia is planning to utilize Phare 2002 National Programme (project 2002/600-610.02 – Institutional Building Facility) in order to provide essential know-how transfer and support for the setting-up of the necessary organisational structures including training. In this respect, the terms of reference for IE are being prepared. It is expected that the actual IE operation should start by the end of 2003 or early 2004. Moreover, the possibility of additional allocation under Phare National Programme 2003 for further reinforcement of Slovak monitoring and evaluation capacity is being considered. Two new employees will soon reinforce the Phare ACU staff due to the IE decentralization. Ms Matúšová also confirmed the participation of the Phare ACU representatives in the EAG meeting.

At the end of the Phare EDIS discussion Mr Ruete invited the Slovak authorities to consider the possible synergic effect with ISPA EDIS process. He also invited the NAO and NAC' services to report immediately to him if there is any conflicting information addressed to Slovakia from DG REGIO, DG Enlargement and ECD concerning EDIS in order to settle such a situation immediately. Something like that can happen due to the fact that many parties are involved in this process. 

The NAO informed about common working groups for Phare and ISPA EDIS that allow the exchange of best practices. The Steering Committees for Phare and ISPA EDIS are being held separately but a joint session will be also considered as an appropriate tool. 

Ad 1.3) Public Procurement Rules

Ad 1.3.1) Status of Alignment with relevant Acquis and Adoption of Legislative Amendments 

Ms Rozália Molnárová informed the HLWG members about the legal rules regulating public procurement in Slovakia (Act No. 263/1999 on Public Procurement followed by modifications and amendments of Act No. 557/2001 and Act No. 530/2002 hereinafter the Act on Public Procurement). The public procurement is also regulated by the secondary legislation (Regulation of the Government of the SR; Decree of the Office for Public Procurement).

The Office for Public Procurement is currently preparing the third amendment of the above Act on Public Procurement. Once the amendment is adopted the public procurement rules will be aligned with the relevant acquis (the relevant EU public procurement directives). It is expected that the amendment will enter into force on 1 January 2004. 

Ad 1.3.2) Public Procurement Rules foreseen under the EDIS Application

The envisaged alignment with the acquis, in connection with the EDIS, means that the legislative criteria in the field of public procurement will be met. The legislation process concerning the adoption of the amendment will start in March 2003. The adopted amendment will be followed by a secondary legislative rule and with the preparation of the administrative capacities for its implementation. 

Further to the new public procurement rules, the Office for Public Procurement will provide trainings for staff of all relevant institutions involved in public procurement in Slovakia.

Ms Molnárová pointed out that the status and competencies of the implementing agencies in the public procurement process would have to be defined by the competent Slovak authorities. At present, the implementing agencies do not follow the Act on Public Procurement but the PRAG rules.

Mr Ruete appreciated the progress that had been made by the Office for Public Procurement. He also stressed the need to ensure permanent training for the implementing agencies in order to apply the new rules on public procurement properly and effectively. 

Mr Ruete informed about a specific seminar dedicated to the topic of public procurement in order to clarify changes introduced through the new financial regulation and have an exchange of views and experiences on public procurement as an essential element of the EDIS process. The working meeting will take place on 27 March 2003. Mr Ruete invited NAC and NAO to nominate up to five participants.

The NAO appreciated the seminar which the EC is providing for the candidate countries and ensured the HLWG members that Slovak representatives will take part in.

Mr Ruete also inquired if PRAG rules or the Slovak procurement rules (fully aligned with relevant acquis) would be applied when the EDIS is accredited.  

The NAO informed that this issue would be soon clarified. The information with a relevant binding decree is being prepared for a Slovak Government meeting.

Ad 2) Management of Phare Programme (specific measures adopted to speed up contracting and implementation process)

Mr Ivan Fecenko recalled the problems and obstacles faced in the effective implementation of Phare programme that have been well recognised since the very beginning of the Phare assistance in Slovakia. Insufficient administrative capacity and the high turnover cause permanent shortcomings in all parts of the Phare project cycle (programming with poorly formulated indicators and unsatisfactory justification for Phare allocation; late preparation of tender documents stemming in late contracting and reduced implementation period; neglecting of precise monitoring; omitting of the interim evaluation follow-up).

Against this background, Mr Fecenko informed about the partial corrective measures that have been taken in order to improve the effectiveness of Phare assistance in Slovakia (intensification of monitoring of Phare contracts and contacts with implementing agencies; introduction of an automated project information and management system – PRIMA; training in Phare 2003 programming; training in Phare monitoring). 

However, all the above-mentioned measures are still devaluated by vacant Phare positions (some of them vacant for 14 months) and/ or high turnover of staff (complete turnover of all staff have been recently recorded at some Phare programme implementing units). This explains why the envisaged objectives of the above measures have been not fully achieved. Systematic measures in this field have been not adopted so far.

In this respect, Ms Matúšová repeated the information about the two new additional positions that are available at the Phare ACU in order to support its capacity and to deal with the decentralised interim evaluation.

Mr Ruete recalled that the human, financial and technical resources are the prerequisite for timely and effective administration of pre-accession assistance and Structural Funds. Co-ordination among all involved stakeholders is another key element that has to be enforced. The very late contracting of the Phare FM 2000 projects will probably repeat in case of the FM 2001 projects. 

Mr Dieter Thiel appreciated the frank awareness of the problems. The experience has unfortunately shown that remedy has been not managed so far. The situation in contracting does not seem to be any better in comparison to previous years. Referring to the implementation of the EDIS, it would be therefore sensible to contract as many FM 2002 projects as possible before the EU accession. 

The HLWG members expressed their serious concern over the performance of the RDSA to administer the increasing Phare allocation and to take over the growing responsibility and tasks it has been entrusted in connection to the Structural Funds. The fact that the FM 2001 contracting rate for projects administered by the RDSA equals to 1% does not provide any evidence that at least some progress have been achieved.

Late contracting shortens the implementation period needed for achievement of project objectives. Relatively high contracting rate for FM 2000 projects (95%) is not satisfactory enough when considering the Phare management as a whole project cycle. The situation is much more alarming as the many times echoed problems have been not solved for years.

Ms Matúšová invited the representatives of the four implementing agencies to brief the HLWG members about the latest situation regarding their administrative capacity.

Regarding the RDSA, Ms Eva Hrčková informed about the new recruitment procedures as a result of the introduction of a new Act on State Service. The situation has improved since October 2002. There are 23 out of 33 employees working in the field of Phare programme implementation. Additional two positions are still to be staffed. New experienced director of the Implementation Department (Ms Alena Šoltýsová) has been appointed to the position. Training on PRAG rules has been provided for new employees and an annual training plan has been prepared. The RDSA consists of following five departments: Implementation Department, Financial Management Department, Control Department, ROP management Department and INTERREG A Management Department.

The HLWG members expressed their resentful displeasure at the absence of the RDSA Programme Authorising Officer (PAO) Mr Július Slovák who had been expected to report on the performance of the RDSA personally.

Ms Silvia Czuczorová informed about the transfer of the CFCU from the Office of the Government of the SR to the Ministry of Finance of the SR (1 January 2003). Three new civil servants have started to work for the CFCU. One of them is replacing an outgoing civil servant while the second one is replacing outgoing local technical assistance (TA). As a matter of fact, new unskilled employees have replaced outgoing skilled employees. No actual staff increase could be therefore reported. Other candidates did not accept the offered positions (benefits and remuneration package) of civil servants. 

Ms Czuczorová informed that the contract with the local TA had been extended until the end of April 2003. Additional extension of their contracts will be granted if necessary. At present the CFCU staff is as follows: 8 local TA; 6 civil servants; 1 public servant (secretary). Another recruitment process for new staff will be organised soon. 

Newly recruited employees receive on-the-job training. National Fund is also providing some training for them.

Mr Ruete noted that despite the many organisational and personnel changes the EC is predominantly interested in quantitative and qualitative outputs these changes have brought about. These have been not presented so far. The possibility of further extension of local TA' s contracts is a temporary solution. Mr Ruete underlined that the newly recruited staff with a limited experience and skills in the field of management of pre-accession funds have been not actually assessed and new gaps could arise when the request for accreditation is considered by the EC. In this respect, Mr Ruete informed that Slovak authorities have to be aware of the possibility of partial accreditation as well.

Following the discussion on poor contracting performance of the implementing agencies, Ms Matúšová invited the responsible PAOs to elaborate and submit to the NAC their monthly contracting plans for the FM 2001 and FM 2002.

Mr Domenico Gigliotti thanked the outgoing CFCU PAO Mr Milan Michalička for his effective work and welcomed the new Director, Ms Czuczorová.

Mr Juraj Majtán reported that at the NADSME 17 employees out of 35 are involved with Phare related issues. A new position of internal auditor was established (September 2002) and a new position of a personnel manager responsible for staff issues and training is going to be established (April 2003). An increase of employees from 35 to 45 is planned but still not approved due to the lack of financial resources. Learning by doing seems to be a commonplace when training new employees dealing with pre-accession assistance in Slovakia. Mr Majtán also appreciated the series of training organised by the National Fund in connection to the EDIS process. 

Ms Katarína Vajdová presented the high contracting rate of the projects administered by the Civil Society Development Foundation (CSDF). The number of CSDF employees is gradually decreasing due to the fact that the Foundation, with the completion of the 2000 Phare project implementation, will be phased out

Mr Thiel thanked to Ms Vajdová for the improvement of Phare management in the CSDF. The almost lost mutual trust between the EC and CSDF has been renewed thanks to Ms Vajdová' s performance.

Mr Thiel recalled that the role of NGOs in the process of utilization of Structural Funds in the Slovak Republic had been not settled so far but will have to be decided as the involvement of NGOs in programming part is essential.

Concerning the above discussion on management of Phare programme in Slovakia, Mr Ruete also stressed the importance of involvement of NGOs in programming of both EU pre- and post-accession assistance. He also highlighted that the late contracting and implementation of Phare programme is also a result of poor programming and project design. However, this is again mainly a result of the lack of experienced staff.

Ad 3) Control of Pre-accession Funds (Chapter 28) – Negotiations and Progress

Ms Jana Bieliková presented to the HLWG members a comprehensive report concerning Chapter 28 – Financial Control (progress made in the chapter, legislation and other measures, financial management, administrative capacities, training, implementation of twinning project and major tasks to be carried out in 2003 to meet the obligations assumed by Slovakia in negotiations).

Mr Ruete recalled the importance of chapter 28 that was one of the thorny ones during the accession negotiations with the EC. Attention has to be focused particularly on the audit of the pre-accession funds as highlighted in the Gap Assessment Report.

Ad 4) Specific Requests from COCOBU (EP) and European Court of Auditors

Ad 4.1) Transparency in Project Selection Procedure during Phare Programming in Slovakia

Mr Fecenko informed the HLWG members about the General Directive Co-ordinating Pre-Accession Aid and Preparation and Implementation of Phare Programme that was adopted by Government Decree No. 55/2002 on 16 January 2002. The General Directive provides binding and accurate provisions on responsibilities of all individual actors in the field of pre-accession assistance. The Phare programming and project selection procedures (including assessment criteria) are regulated by Article 22 – 25.

Ms Matúšová mentioned that the issue of Phare programming and project selection was already discussed in depth during the first HLWG meeting of 18 June 2002. Much work has been done in this field by Slovak authorities in co-operation with the EC and ECD representatives in order to make the process as transparent and as effective as possible.

Mr Ruete appreciated the efforts and specific measures which are also mirrored in the adopted General Directive. The Phare programming and project selection is being scrutinised by the EC in all candidate countries in order to collect the best practices and to uncover possible shortcomings.   

Ad 4.2) Transparency in Subcontracting

Mr Ruete appreciated the written information concerning the sub-contracting in Phare received from the Slovak implementing authorities. 

The present system of sub-contracting ensures the transparent handling of sub-contractors at the stage of tendering that is controlled both by the contracting authority and by the ECD during the tender evaluation and contracting process. The sub-contracting and secondary procurement are carried out in line with the PRAG rules. However, the implementing agencies do not have in all cases sufficient information on sub-contracting. If the contractor uses unannounced sub-contractors, there are limited possibilities to uncover it. Another issue is “hidden” sub-contracting in service contracts where the services are provided by experts who are not likely to be employees of the main contractor.

Mr Ruete confirmed the identified problem of “hidden” sub-contracting that the EC will have to cope with.

Ad 5) Co-operation with OLAF

Ms Barbora Šujanová briefly informed the HLWG members about the legal framework, organizational framework and activities of the Central Contact Point of OLAF in the Slovak Republic. Ms Šujanová also informed about the supervision over the public procurement related to the pre-accession funds. In case when procurement methods and procedures have to be controlled due to the protection of Communities' financial interests the Central Contact Point requests the Office for Public Procurement, which is the central state administration body for the procurement, to supervise the methods and procedures. However, the Office for Public Procurement returns such requests to the Central Contact Point with the statement that the Office does not cover the procurement of the EU funds. 

Against this background, Ms Matúšová recalled the information addressed to the HLWG members by the Head of the Office for Public Procurement that the public procurement rules would be aligned with the relevant acquis by 1 January 2004 what will enable the Office for Public Procurement to supervise also the EU funds. 

Mr Gigliotti invited the responsible Slovak Authorities to provide the EC and ECD representatives with the copy of the Co-operation Agreement between OLAF and Control Section of the Government Office of the SR. Ms Šujanová and Ms Matúšová promised to do so. 

Mr Ruete noted that the fact that the Directorate Enlargement informs the EC on financial management of the pre-accession assistance does not mean that they compete or overlap with OLAF in this issue. The process in this field consists of two parts: the systematic measures scrutinised and adopted by the Directorate-General Enlargement and the prosecution of specific cases conducted by OLAF.

Ad 6) Miscellaneous

The preliminary date of the next HLWG meeting was discussed. The meeting will probably take place in July or September 2003 before the Slovak authorities formally request the accreditation. The actual date will be a matter of further clarification and will depend on the timely performance of the NAO, NAC and implementing agencies in the field of preparation for EDIS.

( The participant was present only during the discussion related to pint 1 (EDIS).
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